LTPOA Minutes May 12, 2015

     Board Members Present: Steve Blaha, John Johnston, Marilyn Meyer, Shelby Reneski, Ken Stojeba, Roy Hummel and Doug Leeker.

     President Blaha called the meeting to order at 7:00p.m. There were 12 residents in attendance and the meeting began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

President’s Report

     President Blaha asked for a moment of silence in memory of Mike Richardson who passed away two weeks ago.

     Steve said the only thing he had to report is that he hopes everyone is out enjoying this gorgeous weather.

     President Blaha asked the board members if they had read last month’s minutes and if they had any additions, corrections or deletions.  With nothing new to correct or add, President Blaha asked for a motion to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve them as printed.  Marilyn made a motion to waive the reading and approve the minutes and it was seconded by Roy.  MOTION PASSED.

     President Blaha introduced Greg Bach, a project manager for the EPA to speak about lead contamination in our area.  He gave a brief history on lead mining in our state and reported that not a lot of mining occurred in our lake area.  He said that most of the mining was south and west of Lake Tishomingo.  Greg reported that if you go a little south you run into Big River.  If you follow the river up stream, you run into the prime lead mining area.  He said that these mines generated a lot of waste product that was dumped onto the surrounding area in piles. Through rain, wind and erosion, this material washed down stream into all the little creeks that feed into Big River.  
     Greg reported that they have been sampling residential properties in Jefferson County that follow the corridor of Big River and they have found, in many cases, contamination in the soil that has been brought into a community, usually during the construction of a home or yard improvements.  The EPA has found that many homebuilders have brought in lead-contaminated topsoil that has been purchased at places along Big River. Therefore, the EPA has hired a contractor to come in and sample as many properties in our community and other communities along Big River.  Greg stated that they need written permission from each homeowner in order to come onto their property to perform the soil samples.  He stated that the process involves taking small samples of dirt from various areas of each homeowner’s property, along with some water from the well and then sending it off for testing. Greg reported the results are then mailed to the homeowner’s with a letter that explains what the results mean and what additional steps may be necessary.  The next step would be remediation if the property qualifies.  This involves taking a foot of soil out of the contaminated area and replacing it with a foot of clean soil and then sod or seed if the area is very large.  This whole remediation process is free to the homeowner except for the watering of the sod or seed. 
     Greg stated that children under the age of seven are the most susceptible for lead poisoning; partly because of their body size and the fact their bodies and brains are still developing. 
     Greg reported that if you have not had soil brought onto your property here at Lake Tishomingo, your chances are very low that you have lead in your soil. 

     Greg reported that the age of your house and pipes might also filter in on some of the lead that shows up in the water.  Greg stated that they sample the water as close to the well head as possible to rule out any plumbing issues because they can not take any action based on the age of the plumbing system.  Because the EPA doesn’t have what they call a Formal Record of Decision on the well water, as they do on the soil, if the well water at the head, shows there is lead in it, they would provide a carbon filter and replacements, to be installed under the kitchen sink to filter the drinking water.  If for some reason they could not install a filter, they would provide a water cooler.  Because the lead concentrations are so low in the water, it would not affect you unless you ingested the water, so there would be no need to filter any other water other than for drinking and cooking. 
     Greg reported that if only one was interested in the testing, the process of testing would only take one day.  If the whole community was interested, the testing would take two or three months.
     Greg reported that they would mail out an access agreement to each homeowner to inquire if they are interested in the testing.  His immediate desire is to have an access code to have someone come in and do a blanket sweep to insure the addresses they have represent a house located on the property, then they would mail out the agreement to the properties that have a house.
     He added that the EPA has been working on lead remediation at Raintree since 2008 and they are still not finished.
     Ken made a motion to provide a gate card to the EPA and it was seconded by Marilyn.  MOTION PASSED.

Treasure’s Report
     Marilyn Meyer reported income of $478.54, which included $448.00 from delinquent assessments, $20.00 from trailer rentals, $4.26 from the Lauer closing and $6.28 in interest.  

     The total cash outflow was $2,870.89, which included $90 (Mickey’s Portable Toilet), $1,860.00 (Wallen for the cleanup along the road), $230.15 (Britton’s Quick Shop for fuel), $450.00 (Mrs. Lents invoice for the gift to the Hirsch’s), $20 (Bobcat repair), $107.13 (Charter business gate phone) and $113.61 (utilities).
     After the monthly cash inflow and cash outflow, the checking account has a balance of $49,624.26.  The Millennium account has a balance of $200,677.72.
     Marilyn reported there are three delinquent assessments with legal action.  

     Doug made a motion to approve the report and it was seconded by Roy.  MOTION PASSED.

     Marilyn asked for approval to pay bills totaling $5,375.00, which includes $1,380.00 to Mooney Landscape for culvert work, $90.00 for the portable toilet, $3,440.00 to Dale Wallen for trimming the topside of the ditches and lakefront property and $465.00 for water testing.

     Ken made a motion to pay the bills and it was seconded by Roy.  MOTION PASSED.

     Marilyn reported that on the four delinquent assessments turned over for legal action, one has paid in full.  A second one, the attorney worked with him and in court there was a lien made and terms set up to pay for the $1,608.00 owed.  The third one, a payment of $500 cash was paid and the owner turned over one of his two lots to the LTPOA.  The last one, the original assessment was $150.00, but because he chose not to pay after two warning letters, owes $1,018.00.  The attorney says the owner wants to pay the LTPOA $100 a month until the debt is satisfied.

     Marilyn made a motion to accept the terms and it was seconded by Ken.  MOTION PASSED.
Building
     John Johnston reported that lots K43 and K44, Paul and Jackyn Brotcke, want to remove an attached 9’ by 5’ shed and replace it with an attached 10’ by 10’ shed.

     Shelby made a motion to approve the new shed and it was seconded by Ken.  MOTION PASSED.
     John reported that Kevin Scheirich, lots I51 and I52 has provided the plans and has obtained the permits to add a garage, attached by a breezeway.  The garage has already been approved pending this information.

     John reported that Bernard and Julie Breer, lots K13-K16 at 6455 N. Lakeshore Dr., would like to build a new home.  There is enough square footage to meet approval.

     Ken made a motion to approve the building of the new house and it was seconded by Roy.  MOTION PASSED.

Security

     Roy Hummel stated there was no new business.  He reported that he is still waiting to meet with GCI security to talk to the new guard.  Security starts on Memorial Day weekend.  It was decided to leave the gate arm in free mode on Sunday and Monday over the holiday weekend.

     Rich Hirsch reported that the outer window on the door of the guard shack has been broken, most likely from a rock while mowing the grass.  

     Shelby Reneski reported a lot of abuse of gate codes.  It was determined to send letters to the people who have been issued the codes that are being abused to inform them of a change in their gate codes and to reiterate the need to keep these codes confidential and to not use their gate cards for personal use. Continual abuse will result in the termination of their gate codes. 
Maintenance 

     Ken Stojeba reported there was nothing new to report. 

     President Blaha reported that he and Ken made a trip around the lake on May 7th to inspect the ditches.  They started at the dam on the north side and went to the guard shack and then from there, to the dam on the south side.  They identified seventeen areas that needed some attention, which were marked on the road.  Some are the responsibility of the LTPOA and some are resident owned culverts that are clogged.  These areas need to be cleaned out.  Steve said he would be contacting CEG to get a bid on about 8 that need to be contracted out.  Steve reported that he has spoken to Sheila Frauenfelder about cleaning out some of the culverts that are the responsibility of the LTPOA.  Steve reported that the board would be contacting the owners of the clogged culverts and providing Sheila Frauenfelder’s name if they would like to use her services.  Rich Hirsch stated that anyone digging out their ditches needs to call Dig-Rite so they do not hit any utility or sewer lines or cleanouts.

     Steve stated that he would also be calling Dale Wallen to get a bid.

LTIA
     Shelby Reneski reported that the menu for Sunday, May 17th’s dinner meeting is Mexican.  She also reported the last dinner meeting, until after summer, is June 14th and the theme is Happy Hour.

     Shelby reported that the Boat Poker is scheduled for August 29th.

Finance

     Janet Hirsch reported nothing new to address.

Website

     Janet Hirsch stated the deadline for the next newsletter is June 20th.

Parents Club and Garden Club

     No reports.
Sewer Board

     Rich Hirsch reported that the District has contracted with USIC to mark the location of the sewer main lines, sewer lateral lines and electrical conduit line from the control panel to the STEP tank.  USIC also marks the location of the utility lines and will be contacted directly by MO One Call/Dig-Rite.

     Previously, when a homeowner called MO One Call, Rick Lippitt would be contacted and make the location of the sewer lines known to the contractor or property owner.

     Rich reported that the gravity pipe from the house to the STEP tank is the responsibility of the homeowner and its location will NOT be marked.
     Rich reported that the sewer lines will be marked with green paint and green flags.
     Janet Hirsch reported she received a proposal from Mooney Landscapes for a new sidewalk to the sales office.  She stated the new sidewalk will be twenty-three feet long and three feet wide and would angle up to the North Lakeshore drive to lessen the slope, so that steps can be eliminated.  A new concrete pad will be poured over the existing flagstone pad that will match the level of the wood deck.  A PVC strip drain will be installed to the right side of the new pad, connected to a 4-inch Schedule 30 PVC pipe, which will be routed beneath the sidewalk and drain toward the lake, near the boulders at the edge of the woods.  Included is the demolition of the existing wood tie steps, removal of the gravel and laying new sod in this area.

     Janet reported she received a quote for standard brushed concrete and exposed aggregate finish.  Both included six-sack mix concrete, steel rebar reinforcement, all forming, pouring and finish.  Piers will be advanced beneath the sidewalk at ends and in the midpoint.

     Janet reported that the prices were $1,560 for the standard finish and $1,710 for the exposed aggregate finish.

     Janet stated that she would like to make three recommendations.  First, that the sewer board pays 100% of the cost.  Second, that the LTPOA approves the project and third, accepts the bid for $1,560 for standard finish.

     Ken made a motion to approve the new sidewalk, if the sewer board is going to pay for it and it was seconded by John.  MOTION PASSED.

Water Testing

     Clarue Holland reported that she would be performing the water testing in the morning, on May 13th, the same fifteen spots.  The cost is $31 each, for a total of $465.  The test will be performed again this summer.  She reported that she would be delivering the samples to the lab instead of using a courier.  Clarue stated that she would find out the cost to get a lead test.  

     Clarue reported that the grass on the dam was mowed a couple of weeks ago and will be mowed again soon.  She stated that it will be cut again right before the 4th of July.

     Clarue reported that our dam engineer Donald Eskridge with Reitz & Jens Engineering, who has been working with us for twenty- five to thirty years, is retiring and his replacement is Jeff Bartel, who has been with the firm for seven years.  Clarue stated that Jeff came to the lake today and met with her, Rich and Ken.  Clarue said she was very impressed with Jeff.  She stated that he seems to know a lot about the subject and it was obvious that he had spoken with Donald a lot about things there. 
     Clarue reported that they started the tour at the creek inlet area and discussed the problem of heavy rainwater accumulating above bridge and then running over the road.  Jeff suggested working towards making a “training flow” that would direct water across the road and back into the creek.
     Clarue said the tour proceeded to the dam where they checked out the spillway, looked over the treatment plant and proceeded to inspect and try to evaluate the seepage on the lower third of the north side of the dam. The seepage in that area is not new but does seem to have increased in volume. 

     Jeff suggested that the seepage be monitored. He offered the use of a weir that his company has. We need to build a holding pond with sandbags and install the V-notch weir to measure the water flow.  The rate of water flow coming from the seepage area needs to be recorded along with the amount of rainfall and the level of the lake.
Old Business

     President Blaha reported that he received an email from Donald Leiendecker, lots O13 and O14, on February 3, 2015 requesting that the LTPOA complete the creek path drainage problem between O14 and O15, all the way to the lake.  Steve reported that at the February 10th LTPOA Board meeting, the request was heard and tabled.  On March 10th LTPOA Board meeting, the LTPOA denied the request of lot owners O13 and O14.  On April 20th, another email was received by the LTPOA Board and re-requested that the LTPOA Board complete the creek drainage problem between O14 and O15 all the way to the lake.  Steve reported that the LTPOA Boards decision on the request is denied.
     President Blaha reported that the ditch and the beachfront area washout from the last heavy rain needs a permanent fix.  We just had this repaired during the silt removal this past winter.  Steve asked the board for permission to start looking for a permanent solution.

     Steve reported that John Mooney’s Landscaping business worked on a pipe across from the Marler’s house.  There was a pipe that went under the road from the Marler’s and stopped close to the road.  Previously a larger four-foot piece of culvert was placed to butt up to the smaller one that went under the road.  Through the years it has failed and washed out.  Steve reported that Mooney’s Landscaping added an eight-foot section of pipe to replace the washed out area of pipe.    

New Business

      Roy Hummel reported that he has started the process of obtaining a credit account with the Tishomingo Quick Stop.  He is waiting for a response from the owner.  At that time, Roy will give them a list of the authorized users of this account.

     Mr. Toscano, lots D13, D14 and D15A, 6447 S. Lakeshore Dr., reported that he has an issue with Ed Hill parking his pontoon boat with the motor facing Mr. Toscano’s property, on what Mr. Toscano considers his lakefront property.  He feels the placement of the boat motor is an endangerment to his guests.  Mr. Toscano asked Steve how he is planning to handle the boat placement.  President Blaha stated that he is not currently aware of how Mr. Hill has his boat placed in regards to Mr. Toscano’s property.  Steve reported to Mr. Toscano that he would have to see where the boat is parked.  Mr. Toscano went on to complain about issues with the current board and what he believes is a lack of response by the Board.  President Blaha reported to Mr. Toscano that he had provided all the information Mr. Toscano had requested.

     Ken made a motion to adjourn the meeting and it was seconded by John.  The meeting concluded at 8:56pm.
     Prepared by Shelby Reneski.
